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7. The institution maintains a sufficient number of qualified faculty, which 

includes full time faculty and may include part time and adjunct faculty, to 
assure the fulfillment of faculty responsibilities essential to the quality of 
educational programs and services to achieve institutional mission and 
purposes. (ER 14) 

 
8. An institution with part time and adjunct faculty has employment policies and 

practices which provide for their orientation, oversight, evaluation, and 
professional development. The institution provides opportunities for 
integration of part time and adjunct faculty into the life of the institution. 

 
9. The institution has a sufficient number of staff with appropriate 

qualifications to support the effective educational, technological, physical, 
and administrative operations of the institution. (ER 8) 

 
10. The institution maintains a sufficient number of administrators with 

appropriate preparation and expertise to provide continuity and effective 
administrative leadership and services that support the institution’s mission 
and purposes. (ER 8) 

 
11. The institution establishes, publishes, and adheres to written personnel 

policies and procedures that are available for information and review. Such 
policies and procedures are fair and equitably and consistently 
administered. 

 
12. Through its policies and practices, the institution creates and maintains 

appropriate programs, practices, and services that support its diverse 
personnel. The institution regularly assesses its record in employment equity 
and diversity consistent with its mission. 

 
13. The institution upholds a written code of professional ethics for all of 

its personnel, including consequences for violation. 
 

14. The institution plans for and provides all personnel with appropriate 
opportunities for continued professional development, consistent with the 
institutional mission and based on evolving pedagogy, technology, and 
learning needs.  The institution systematically evaluates professional 
development programs and uses the results of these evaluations as the basis 
for improvement. 

 
15. The institution makes provision for the security and confidentiality of 

personnel records.  Each employee has access to his/her personnel records 
in accordance with law. 

 
B. Physical Resources 

 
1. The institution assures safe and sufficient physical resources at all locations 

where it offers courses, programs, and learning support services. They are 
constructed and maintained to assure access, safety, security, and a healthful 
learning and working environment. 
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2. The institution plans, acquires or builds, maintains, and upgrades or replaces 
its physical resources, including facilities, equipment, land, and other 
assets, in a manner that assures effective utilization and the continuing 
quality necessary to support its programs and services and achieve its 
mission. 

 
3. To assure the feasibility and effectiveness of physical resources in supporting 

institutional programs and services, the institution plans and evaluates its 
facilities and equipment on a regular basis, taking utilization and other 
relevant data into account. 

 
4. Long-range capital plans support institutional improvement goals and 

reflect projections of the total cost of ownership of new facilities and 
equipment. 

 
C. Technology Resources 

 
1. Technology services, professional support, facilities, hardware, and software 

are appropriate and adequate to support the institution’s management and 
operational functions, academic programs, teaching and learning, and support 
services. 

 
2. The institution continuously plans for, updates and replaces technology to 

ensure its technological infrastructure, quality and capacity are adequate to 
support its mission, operations, programs, and services. 

 
3. The institution assures that technology resources at all locations where it 

offers courses, programs, and services are implemented and maintained to 
assure reliable access, safety, and security. 

 
4. The institution provides appropriate instruction and support for faculty, 

staff, students, and administrators, in the effective use of technology and 
technology systems related to its programs, services, and institutional 
operations. 

 
5. The institution has policies and procedures that guide the appropriate 

use of technology in the teaching and learning processes. 
 
D. Financial Resources 

Planning 
 

1. Financial resources are sufficient to support and sustain student learning 
programs and services and improve institutional effectiveness.  The 
distribution of resources supports the development, maintenance, allocation 
and reallocation, and enhancement of programs and services.  The institution 
plans and manages its financial affairs with integrity and in a manner that 
ensures financial stability. (ER 18) 

 
2. The institution’s mission and goals are the foundation for financial planning, 

and financial planning is integrated with and supports all institutional 
planning.  The institution has policies and procedures to ensure sound 


